
 

SUNAPEE SELECTBOARD 
MEETING MINUTES 

TOWN OFFICE MEETING ROOM 
Monday, January 8, 2024, 6:30 p.m. 

 
 

Present: Selectboard Chair Carol Wallace; Selectboard Vice Chair Suzanne Gottling; and 
Selectboard Member Josh Trow 
 
Also present: Shannon Martinez, Town Manager; Emily Wrenn, Executive Assistant/Short-Term 
Rental Coordinator; Allyson Traeger, Land Use and Assessing Coordinator 
 

 
1. CALL SELECTBOARD MEETING TO ORDER 
 

Chair Wallace called the meeting to order at 6:58 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. REVIEW OF MINUTES 

 
MOTION to approve the minutes for the December 11, 2023, Selectboard meeting as 
presented made by Member Trow, seconded by Member Gottling. All voted in favor.  
 

3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

4. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE 
 

CZCs 
• Parcel ID: 0114-0051-0000 & 0114-0052-0000, 99/100 Fairway Drive, CM Ponty 

Trust  
• Parcel ID: 0121-0003-0000, 100 Woodland Road, SP Realty Trust  
• Parcel ID: 0235-0068-0000, 51 Middlebrook Road, Christopher Baker & Vanessa 

Tran  
• Parcel ID: 0128-0054-0000, 77 Lake Avenue, Michael & Anita Hayes  
• Parcel ID: 0131-0031-0000, Lower Main Street, F E Clark Holdings LLC  
• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt  
• Parcel ID: 0133-0043-0000, 61 Lake Avenue, Sweet Harbor LLC  
• Parcel ID: 0218-0050-0000, 26 Sunapee Heights Court, Dan & Amy Proulx  
• Parcel ID: 0203-0004-0000, 195 Prospect Hill Road, Diane Parsons  
• Parcel ID: 0133-0009-0000, 28 High Street, Austin Willis 
• Parcel ID: 0130-0033-0000, 46 North Road, Marathon Properties LLC 
• Parcel ID: 0231-0031-0000, Pine Ridge Road, Mark Brunelle 

 
LAND DISTURBANCE 

• Parcel ID: 0106-0047-0000, 750 Jobs Creek Road, William & Catherine Fink  
• Parcel ID: 0126-0010-0000, 158 Garnet Hill Road, James & Rebecca Loree  
• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt  



 

• Parcel ID: 0128-0037-0000, 56 Garnet Street, Paula & Robert Planer 
 
DEMO PERMIT 

• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt 
 

DRIVEWAY 
• Parcel ID: 0231-0031-0000, Pine Ridge Road, Mark Brunelle 

 
AFTER THE FACT 

• Parcel ID: 0128-0037-0000, 56 Garnet Street, Paula & Robert Planer 
 

INTENT TO CUT 
• Parcel ID: 0123-0001-0000, Route 11, Town of Sunapee 
• Parcel ID: 0218-0083-0000, Route 11, Town of Sunapee 

 
USE OF FACILITIES 

• Sunapee Cove Assisted Living – Use of GM Harbor Parking - Dec 14th (4PM – 
6PM) 

• Toys for Tots-Town of Sunapee Safety Services Parking Lot - Dec 16th (8PM – 8PM)  
• Funeral Reception – Safety Services Building – January 6th (9AM – 5PM) 

 
ASSESSING DEPARTMENT 

• Veterans’ Tax Credit – Mortan & Susan Lynn 
• 2023 Municipal Assessment Data Certificate 

 
CERTIFICATES OF APPOINTMENT  

• Van Webb, Conservation Committee  
• Timothy Fleury, Conservation Committee 

 
POLICIES TO SIGN 

• Ethics  
• Rules & Procedures  
• Investment  
• Right-to-Know Application and Information Request Policy 

 
ENCUMBERANCE APPROVAL REQUESTS 

• Recreation: $24,000  
• TC/TC: $10,000  
• Highway: $16,650 Guard Rails, $23,000 Garage Doors 

 
Mr. Trow asked for an explanation of the encumbrance approval requests and Ms. Martinez 
provided them.  
 
Consent Agenda: MOTION to approve the consent agenda made by Member Gottling, 
seconded by Member Trow. All voted in favor. 



 

 
5. APPOINTMENTS 
 

7:00 p.m. – Bond Hearing   
To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $1,050,000 for design, engineering, permitting, 
construction, and installation of new water mains at five Route 11 crossings and on Lower 
Main Street, High Street, Central Street and Route 103B. 
 
Chair Wallace opened the public hearing.  
 
A presentation was made to install new water mains. A bond for $2,183,000 was voted for in 
2023. however, the cost estimate came in higher. They propose borrowing another 
$1,050,000 to complete the installation of the water line at the crossing of Route 11 and 
Lower Main Street, and the design, engineering, and permitting for water line replacements 
on Central Street, High Street, and Route 103B. The estimated total to complete all projects 
is $6.4 million. They believe they will be able to cover $3.2 million with loans.  
 
They noted the pipes are 120 years old and fear there will be a breakage on Route 11. There 
are also issues at the other locations. The price of materials is increasing rapidly and these 
issues need to be resolved quickly.  
 
Chair Wallace asked for Board input.  
 
Ms. Gottling asked if other funds are being applied to this project. The presenter noted 
anticipated loan forgiveness of approximately $500,000 and an ARPA grant of $350,000. The 
Selectboard has offered ARPA funds for local fiscal recovery, which paid for some of the 
design.  
 
Chair Wallace asked what the cost to the taxpayers will be. They noted the taxpayers are the 
water users. Mr. Trow said the hope is there would not be a major spike, with other projects 
being completed and loans being paid off.  
 
Chair Wallace asked for public comment.  
 
Chris Whitehouse asked if this is a request for additional money for this project and the 
presenters confirmed that it is. He asked if more money will be requested next year. The 
presenters said it would depend on the bid, considering the current price increases. Mr. 
Whitehouse asked when users will see an impact and the presenters said a year after the 
project is complete. Mr. Whitehouse asked if the pipes will be replaced on the streets or just 
at the interchanges. The presenters said it will depend on the location and the individual 
situations. Mr. Whitehouse asked how long before the rest of the town experiences major 
issues and believes that infrastructure should be a higher priority to the Selectboard.  
 
John Augustine asked if there is a master plan for infrastructure rehabilitation and 
renovation in Town. The presenters said there is an asset management plan on the Town 
website, under Water System Story & Sewer System Story on the Water & Sewer Department 

https://sunapeews.maps.arcgis.com/apps/MapSeries/index.html?appid=f9ea2e8fe093425b8436b21bed983533
https://storymaps.arcgis.com/stories/5b5be2e86b6d4513b16e0d3f43d5c6df
https://www.town.sunapee.nh.us/water-sewer


 

Page. He asked if there is a dollar amount associated with this plan, but the presenters could 
not recall. Mr. Augustine said it seems that the emphasis in recent years has been on 
personnel and it should be balanced with infrastructure planning and budget.  
 
Anne Montgomery said she is building a business on Lower Main Street and because of the 
pipes, they cannot install a sprinkler system. She hopes this bond will go forward to 
encourage growth in the Town.  
 
Chair Wallace closed public comment and asked for Board input. 
 
Mr. Trow said per his research, the replacement value was roughly $36 million for the water 
system in 2019. The presenter noted the cost of this project has since tripled. These locations 
are of the highest impact; a problem that occurs here will impact the rest of the town. There 
are roughly 700 connections in terms of homes being served.  
 
MOTION to move the proposed Article to the ballot made by Member Trow, seconded 
by Member Gottling. All voted in favor.  
 
Chair Wallace closed the public hearing. 
 
7:05 p.m. – Bond Hearing 
To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $100,000 for the preparation and revisions of a 
Watershed Management Plan for the Perkins Pond Watershed that will qualify the Town for 
federal and state funds. 
 
Chair Wallace opened the public hearing.  
 
Suzanne Graves, president of the Perkins Pond Protective Association, appeared before the 
Board. They are seeking the Board's support and recommendation to go onto the 2024 Town 
Warrant to create a watershed management plan. There are approximately 100 full-time 
residents within the watershed and approximately 175 property owners. She explained the 
lake is getting more shallow at a rate of ¾" annually and noted the issues with stormwater 
runoff.  
 
They have been preapproved for the Clean Water State Revolving Fund to create a watershed 
management plan. The state loans a organization $100,000 to develop the plan, then forgives 
the loan once the plan is complete. The Association will fundraise to pay the 2% interest on 
the loan. To obtain these funds, the loan arrangement needs to be presented as a warrant 
article.  
 
Mr. Trow asked how this ties into the 2009 watershed management plan. Ms. Graves said 
there were three elements identified in the 2009 plan that needed to be improved. The Town 
did not follow up on two of the elements; the Association is attempting to raise money to 
address the third. The DES did not approve the 2009 study. She noted the data used in the 
2009 study was from 2004-05.  
 

https://www.town.sunapee.nh.us/water-sewer


 

Ms. Gottling clarified that there will be no impact on the Town financially and Ms. Graves 
agreed.  
 
Chair Wallace asked for public comment. 
 
Chris Whitehouse asked for clarification on the funding and Town Manager Martinez 
explained the process. Mr. Whitehouse asked which government employee would be 
responsible for overseeing this. Ms. Martinez explained her involvement in the process. Mr. 
Whitehouse said the Town did nothing about stormwater best management practices for 15 
years and spent $2.3 million on water and sewer, but that didn't change anything except raise 
taxes. He is not opposed to this, but he asked if the debt service would be for one year. Ms. 
Martinez said while she is not an expert, the Perkins Pond sewer was not an increase to the 
townspeople. The people who installed the sewer paid for it and there is a loan the users are 
paying. Ms. Graves said grants were obtained that significantly reduced the $2.3 million and 
the members who signed up for the sewer system paid half. They will continue to pay a 
significantly larger amount of money than the rest of the town for the next 20 years. Mr. 
Whitehouse asked if anything will be done after receiving the funds. Ms. Graves said they 
tried to get the 2009 report accepted because whatever happens with stormwater management 
is going to cost the Town. In order for that cost to be mitigated by DES, this plan is needed. 
She noted a warrant article was presented in the past to obtain funds, but it was denied. She 
said they are trying to get the Town money to make this happen.  
 
Christine Corey asked who created the warrant article and Ms. Graves said the Town 
attorney did the work. Ms. Corey said taxpayers paid for the attorney to do this. Ms. Martinez 
explained this is included in the cost of the bond.  Ms. Corey asked who would be 
responsible for repayment if the Association cannot fulfill the requirements for the loan. Ms. 
Graves explained the DES will be involved at each stage. Mr. Trow clarified that legally, the 
Town would be responsible for repaying the bond, if the conditions are not met. However, 
there is no expectation that this will happen.  
 
Dick Jaffery (Zoom) said it was not the intent of the Association that the Town be 
responsible for repaying the bond. Although the Association intends to fundraise to pay the 
interest, they currently have adequate funds in their budget to handle that amount. He said 
there will be a penalty provision written into the contract, should the contractor be unable to 
complete the project in a timely fashion.  
 
A resident said he is in favor of this bond appearing on the ballot.  
 
Greg McKee said there is a lot of data behind the gradual decline and continued 
deterioration of Perkins Pond. He hopes the Town supports this.  
 
Gilbert Watkins said he sees the community use Perkins Pond for fishing and ice fishing 
and expressed his support for this issue.  
 
Elizabeth Harper, LSPA (Lake Sunapee Protective Association) Executive Director, 
expressed LSPA’s support for this project.  



 

 
Chair Wallace closed public comment and asked for Board comment.  
 
Ms. Gottling asked if there is an estimate on the increase in home values if this project is 
successful. Ms. Graves said taxes were looked at for 2016 versus 2022 and the increase is 
about $150,000/year.  
 
Ms. Graves thanked the Town for helping with the sewer system, as they no longer have the 
issues they experienced in the past with the cleanliness of the water in the Pond.  
 
Kris McAllister, Town Assessor, said any water body lost is an increase in the tax rate. She 
noted any money that comes in on the water bodies offsets the tax rate.  
 
MOTION to move the proposed Article to the ballot was made by Selectboard Member 
Trow, seconded by Selectboard Vice Chair Gottling. All voted in favor.  
 

 
 
Chair Wallace closed the public hearing.  
 
The Board took a five-minute break.  
 
7:15 p.m. – Budget Public Hearing 
 
Public hearing pursuant to RSA 32:5, I; 40:13, IIa (a) for the purpose of reviewing the 
proposed operating budget as well as any petitioned or governing body warrant articles. 

 
Chair Wallace opened the public hearing for the FY24 budget.  
 
Ms. Martinez thanked the Department heads, the Selectboard, and the Advisory Committee 
for their work in developing the budget, and the community members involved in the 
process. She noted the budget book is available online and urged residents to review it.  
 
The Town has been running a lean budget for a long time has not been able to invest in a 
maintenance plan. As a result, they are starting to think more intentionally about addressing 
infrastructure issues and larger capital investments. They are trying to determine the 
technological tools to achieve a balance between lower taxes and resident-centered services. 
The budget is attempting to keep pace with the increasing cost of commodities and the 
rapidly changing labor market. They are experiencing the loss of institutional knowledge 
through attrition and intend to explore ways to ensure retention plans are being developed 
and deployed.  
 
The proposed operating budget is 6.9% over last year's operating budget and 7.26% over the 
default budget. The total of the proposed warrant articles is $3.2 million, with $635,000 
being reoccurring warrants and $408,000 for new programs.  
 



 

She reviewed the rules and regulations of the budget process and explained the makeup of 
the tax rate. She reviewed changes in the budget that illustrate the focus on streamlining 
procedures and providing financial oversight. She also reviewed changes in Town staffing 
and noted a focus on caring for the recreation spaces in town.   
 
The Town will be undertaking a robust compensation study to ensure retention as well as 
equitable and fair compensation. They are also instituting a more rigorous performance 
evaluation process to ensure people are being set up for success as well as building a 
succession plan.  
 
She noted almost $250,000 of the 6.9% increase is due to an increase in health insurance, 
commodities, and professional services. Staffing makes up 61% of the overall budget.   
 
She explained the impact of having to utilize the default budget, which means the Town 
would have to run even leaner.  
 
Ms. Martinez explained the fund balance is the difference between the Town's assets and 
liabilities, resulting in a surplus or a deficit. The current fund balance is approximately $1.9 
million. This year's number appears artificially high and the increase artificially high due to 
using $850,000 to buy down the taxes. She believes at least $400,000 will go back to the 
general fund, so they will have approximately $2.3 million at the end of 2023. She offered 
examples of what the budget would look like, if the Board decides to return $400,000 to the 
general fund.  
 
Ms. Martinez reviewed the reoccurring and the new initiative warrant articles individually, 
and the petition warrant articles.  
 
Chair Wallace asked for Board comment regarding the overall budget.  
 
Ms. Gottling asked if the increase in health insurance is due to the cost of the insurance or 
that more people are taking higher levels of insurance. Ms. Martinez said the cost of health 
insurance has gone up 19.6%.  
 
Chair Wallace asked for public comment on the budget.  
 
Chris Whitehouse asked about the increase in the tax rate. He said Ms. Martinez spoke 
about her team but not the taxpayers during her presentation. He expressed his concern about 
various aspects of the budget.  
 
John Augustine asked about the increase in Town-related property taxes. Ms. Martinez 
explained the impact of using the fund balance on property taxes. Mr. Augustine asked, if a 
department did not spend their budgeted amount in 2023, why their budget is being increased 
6.9% in 2024. He asked if there is an organizational chart on the Town website and Ms. 
Martinez said there is. He asked that it be included in the annual Town Report. He said the 
pay table should be available on the Town website. Ms. Martinez explained this will come 
after the Town Meeting. Mr. Trow said it can be requested from the Town Offices. He asked 



 

about the pay increase and Ms. Martinez noted they are working on the performance 
evaluation process, which will be changing.  

Mr. Augustine said if Town employees are receiving more of a pay increase than seniors on 
Social Security, that is a tough pill to swallow. He asked if all Town job descriptions include 
performance metrics. Ms. Martinez said not all of them, but they are being overhauled. Mr. 
Augustine suggested prioritizing this.  

He asked how much the Town is expecting to receive in short-term rental (STR) revenue in 
2024. Ms. Martinez said the STR fee is $350. They expect the 98 known STRs to be 
registered. They hope to build a new system that would drop the fee. Mr. Augustine said he 
cannot find the fund balance on the Town website and it is not in the Town Report, and it 
should be added.  

 
 

Chair Wallace asked for public comment on the reoccurring warrant articles.  
 
REOCCURING WARRANT ARTICLES  
 
Article 17 – Operating & Default Budgets 
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 24 – Fire Apparatus and Equipment Capital Reserve 
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 23 – Highway and Transfer Station Equipment   
 
Lisa Hoekstra asked if there are target amounts in the capital reserve funds. Mr. Trow said 
the targets are rolling.  
 
Ms. Gottling asked for the projected cost of the next fire engine and was told around 
$900,000 to $1 million.  
 
Chris Whitehouse suggested having a document on the website listing the capital reserve 
funds, and their goals and balances.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 26 – Used Highway Equipment Capital Reserve Fund 
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 28 – Town Buildings Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  



 

 
Article 25 – Town Road Bridges Capital Reserve Fund  

 
Chris Whitehouse asked if there was an estimate to repair the Georges Mill Bridge. 
Estimates The Board said the chaining will help determine what the end result is, which will 
determine the cost.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article X – Dirt Roads Paving Capital Reserve Fund 
 
John Augustine asked if there is a schedule of which roads will be paved in which year. Ms. 
Martinez said even though there is a schedule, each road has to be presented to the voters as a 
warrant article; this process was instituted via a petition warrant article. She noted the current 
priority is taking care of the fundamentals that have not been taken care of; paving dirt roads 
is not a priority. Mr. Augustine said if there is no plan to pave the dirt roads, this amount 
should not be requested. Mr. Trow explained this can be part of doing other maintenance.  
 
A resident said he has only seen one road paved out of this fund and sees no reason for 
money to be put into the fund.  
 
A resident said no article should be approved out of inertia.  
 
Chris Whitehouse agreed with the other residents.  
 
Mr. Trow asked if it says it has to be voted on by the Town because the Selectboard is not the 
agent to expend. Ms. Gottling said a number of times, dirt roads were proposed to be paved 
and there was a lot of excitement over this. She guessed this is where the Petition Article 
came from.  
 
Chris Whitehouse read from Selectboard meeting minutes from 2019, where Scott Hazleton 
asked for a street to be paved and the Board approved the request.  
 
Ms. Gottling said she would like to ask the Highway Director his view on this. Ms. Martinez 
said this is not his priority. After a discussion, the Board agreed to obtain an update from the 
Highway Director as to the general plan, even though it is not a priority.    
 
The Board decided not to move this to the ballot.  
 
Article 27 – Highway Garage Infrastructure Improvements Capital Reserve Fund 
 
Chris Whitehouse said the only plan put forth by the previous Highway Director was to 
have water and sewer installed for over $1 million. He said this is about installing a sprinkler 
system to protect the equipment. He asked if it is the Board's intention to only install public 
water and sewer, and not consider anything else. He said if it is important, they should 



 

consider an alternative method or increase the amount being put into the fund. He noted the 
article failed last year, as the purpose of the fund wasn't well articulated.  
 
A resident said the Highway Garage was built below the old dump. He said a place is needed 
for showers, eye wash station, and a sprinkling system. A cistern would not take care of all of 
these functions. Mr. Trow confirmed it was also for a fire suppression system to protect the 
equipment as well as making potable water available.  
 
A resident suggested trucking in water would be less expensive and Mr. Whitehouse 
agreed.  
 
Mr. Trow suggested obtaining an updated proposal from the Highway Director.  
 
The Board voted to recommend the appropriation, with the caveat of obtaining an updated 
plan from the Highway Director.   
 
Article 29 – Milfoil Control Capital Reserve Fund  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 30 – Cemetery Expendable Trust Fund  
 
Mr. Trow noted this is based off the sale of cemetery plots.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 31 – Conservation Commission Fund 
 
Mr. Trow said he believes the voters should decide on this.  
 
Lisa Hoekstra asked if the Commission has a fund balance to purchase property and Mr. 
Trow agreed. She asked if there were other projects they are working on. Mr. Trow explained 
their budget is given to them for whatever is needed. This fund is for special projects, such as 
purchasing land. Ms. Martinez said they have recently completed the Natural Resources 
Inventory (NRI).  
 
A resident asked if land is being purchased for conservation, how can people purchase 
parcels to build on. Mr. Trow pointed out that is the trade-off. If the goal in the Master Plan is 
to conserve 25% of the land, the Commission attempts to find parcels that are worthy of 
preserving. Mr. Trow noted there are public hearings regarding purchasing conservation land 
and recommended the public should air their concerns at these hearings.  
 
Chair Wallace asked if a current use change happens in 2023, when will the tax be applied. 
Mr. Trow said if a current use change happens in 2023, the Town would receive it in 2023, as 
the action removes the property from current use. Chair Wallace said from her own 



 

experience, there are funds from her personal current use tax bill being applied to this fund 
that are not reflected in the reported numbers.  
 
The Board agreed to return to this Article, once they have more information on the 
discrepancy.  
Article 32 – Veterans Field Capital Reserve Fund 
 
A representative from the Recreation Committee described that the goal is to create 
something more useful at Veterans Field. They plan to recommend to the Select Board next 
spring to begin spending these funds to make small improvements. They are discussing 
applying for a grant. The goal for Phase 1 is $250,000. He said there is no real plan, although 
discussions are ongoing.  
 
Ms. Gottling said her concern is that significant funds have been appropriated to solve the 
water problem on the field and asked if it is possible to overcome them completely. The Rec 
Committee representative said in recent years, the field has been relatively dry. He noted a 
drainage pipe under the field was clogged during the construction of the Safety Services 
building. They don't know how much it will cost to address this issue.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
 
NEW INITIATIVE WARRANT ARTICLES  
 
Article 21 – Sunapee Fire Department Gift 

Mr. Trow said the best chance of having people available to go to calls is by employing full-
time fire personnel. These positions are the most likely to be filled but also the most 
expensive. They are proposing one 24-hour per diem and one full-time position. He said 
approximately 32 calls were missed in 2023.  
 
Lisa Hoekstra asked if it is likely that there could be tapering of the grant source over the 
next two to three years. Mr. Trow explained the options that have been discussed. While he 
does not know, he said it was an option in the beginning of the discussions. He is tentatively 
hopeful.   
 
Chris Whitehouse asked for clarification on fire personnel positions. He does not believe 
this will pass, as it is a lot of money. He suggested a change in wording by adding the word 
"tax." 
 
Patrick Fine suggested changing "these positions will remain" to "these positions may 
remain." Mr. Trow said his concern is, if they are trying to say that it is part of the default, he 
suspects the wording has to be "will." He would like legal input on this. Mr. Fine said a 
warrant article would be needed to change this, if "will" is used.  
 
Fire Chief Galloway said the only way the Department has grown or moved forward is via 
grants and donations. The past budgets have stayed stagnant for 20 years. Mr. Trow said the 



 

Fire Department is an example of a department that said, 'this is how we've always done it, 
we're not going to ask for anything different because this is all the people will accept.' This is 
the Town catching up to where it should have been, although it is an enormous dollar amount 
change. The response to medical calls was discussed.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  

 
 
Article 33 – Town Dock and Boat Launch Repair and Maintenance Capital Reserve  
 
Ms. Martinez noted the Town dock, the boat launch, and the Georges Mill dock need 
attention now or soon. They have obtained estimates of $350,000 to $400,000 to fix the 
docks where the boats are currently sitting.  
 
Chris Whitehouse asked how the Town will get money from Sunapee Cruises to pay for 
this. Ms. Martinez said they are not the only users of the docks and the docks have suffered 
damage from a number of sources. Mr. Whitehouse said they are circumventing the people's 
ability to control this dollar amount.  
 
Lisa Hoekstra complimented Sunapee Cruises. She said the Town is putting $350,000 into 
reconstructing the docks for a business that is for tourists, while at the same time pulling 
away from making tourism feasible by limiting short-term rentals.  
 
Patrick Fine said he sees the docks and harbor as an integral part of the Town infrastructure 
and should be maintained. He said the Town should consider how to gain revenue from the 
use of the infrastructure. He asked why this fund is starting at such a high number.  
 
Chris Whitehouse agreed this is a high number and should be reduced substantially. 
 
Lisa Hoekstra said she would like the Town to form a tourism committee.  
 
The Board discussed whether this amount should be split across two years, noting costs will 
probably increase.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation at $200,000. 
 
 
Article 22 – Full-Time Recreation Director  
 
Ms. Martinez said discussions have determined a full-time person is needed to oversee the 
Town recreation programming and how it is supported.  
  
Nick Grant, representing the Recreation Committee, someone needs to oversee the 
programming on a regular basis. He said it is difficult for the Recreation Committee to create 
a recreation strategy.  
 



 

Chris Whitehouse challenged the expenditure of $58,000. The Rec Committee 
representative said a strategy cannot be developed with a part-time person and described the 
Rec Department budgets.  
 
Ian Kirk said he grew up in Sunapee and returned for the quality of life. He has worked in 
recreation management his whole life and is disappointed by what is offered. He said 
recreation is a definitive part of Sunapee and noted the potential to attract more people. He is 
a member of the Rec Committee and a taxpayer and supports this article.  
 
Nick Grant said if they are able to get a full-time Recreation Director, Steve will have to 
apply for the job; it is not guaranteed. He asked how that would work, if that caveat is going 
to be placed on the next article under consideration and not this article. Chair Wallace said 
the plan is to open both to a competed position. 

 
Mr. Trow said while he supports this article, he believes personnel positions should not be 
offered as warrant articles.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 

 
Article 37 – Construction of Garage for Freightliner Truck at Wastewater Treatment Plant  
 
A resident said purchasing the truck was a big investment and it needed to be protected from 
the elements.  
 
Lisa Hoekstra said articles should state if there is a tax implication. Mr. Trow said this 
information will be in the booklet.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
Article 36 – Dump Truck for the Water and Sewer Department 

 
Mr. Trow asked for clarification regarding the fund(s) this amount will be appropriated from.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation 
 
 
Article 35 – Town Road Bridges Capital Reserve (FEMA flood damage reimbursement) 
 
Chair Wallace noted funds obtained from FEMA will be directed to this fund.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
 
Article 34– Roll-off Truck for Transfer Station 
 



 

Mr. Trow said language should be added that this is contingent on another article passing and 
Ms. Martinez agreed.  
 
Chris Whitehouse asked for clarification on the article and Ms. Martinez provided it. He 
asked how the Town will be reimbursed by Springfield and Ms. Martinez clarified this.  
 
 All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  

 
Article 39 – Clarifying Language Regarding the  from Public Safety Revolving Fund 
 
Ms. Martinez explained that according to the audit, this language needs to be clarified.  
 
Chris Whitehouse asked for an explanation and Ms. Martinez provided one.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 

 
Article 41 – Clarifying Language Regarding Drug Forfeiture 
 
Ms. Martinez explained that according to the audit, this language needs to be clarified.  
 
A resident asked for a definition of drug forfeiture and this was provided.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation.  
 
 
Article 38 – Code Enforcement Officer 
 
Ms. Martinez explained what is involved in building a code enforcement team, and that this 
is the first step.   
 
Lisa Hoekstra asked if the short-term rental fines are being collected. Ms. Martinez 
explained that currently, lawyers must be involved to do so. This article allows for the formal 
adoption of the informal enforcement process that has been in place for a long time. She 
noted anything the Town can do to increase the valuation of the town will benefit everyone.  
 
Chris Whitehouse expressed his dissatisfaction with the Planning Board and this article.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation. 

 
 
Article 40 – Five-Year Lease 
 
Ms. Martinez explained the reasons it would benefit the taxpayers and the Selectboard to be 
able to enter into a longer-term lease agreement and not have to put it to a Town vote. This 
article gives the Selectboard the authority to enter into a five-year lease.  



 

 
Chris Whitehouse said there is a RSA that states that for three years or more, it has to go to 
a warrant article. Mr. Trow explained the point of this article is that the Town can specifically 
get approval to do up to five years without a warrant article. Mr. Whitehouse said this 
removes the people's right to decide every year. Ms. Martinez noted it will make the Town 
more effective. Mr. Trow urged Mr. Whitehouse to present his case against the article and to 
vote no, if that was his preference.  
 
Patrick Fine asked if this extends the term from three years to five years. The Board 
explained it is extending from one year up to five years.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the appropriation. 
 
 
 
Petition Warrant Articles  
 
Article 42 – Method of Counting Votes 
 
Ms. Martinez said the Tax Collector verified the signatures as valid, so this will go onto the 
ballot.  
 
Christine Corey said the Town has the ability to purchase whatever equipment it wants. She 
said this warrant article is to allow the registered voters to decide how they want their votes 
counted.  
 
Chris Whitehouse noted errors on the article. Ms. Martinez explained this is how it came in. 
Mr. Whitehouse asked about the difference between open source and closed source, and Ms. 
Corey explained.  
 
Patrick Fine asked if this would pose a conflict with procurement law by not allowing full 
and open competition among suppliers, if a particular voting machine is chosen by the voters. 
Ms. Corey said the New Hampshire Secretary of State has conditionally approved the 
Dominion and the VotingWorks machines. Mr. Fine clarified that while they are eligible 
vendors, public procurement procedures have specific requirements. Ms. Corey and Mr. 
Whitehouse stated the Town did not follow this procedure with the purchase of other 
equipment. Mr. Fine explained the public procurement process.  
 
Mr. Trow stated the article could not be amended at this meeting. It can be amended at the 
deliberative session, if anyone wants to make a motion at that time.  
 
Chair Wallace explained that Mr. Trow vetted the two voting machines and recommended to 
the Selectboard the best machine for the best value for the Town, in his estimation. The 
Selectboard voted to support his recommendation. This article is to allow the public to vote 
on whether this is the right choice. Mr. Trow noted this article may or may not be legally 
binding or enforceable; however, this is irrelevant.  



 

 
A resident asked if this could be presented as a multiple-choice question. Ms. Martinez said 
the submitted petitioned warrant article’s wording is to "select one." Mr. Trow said regular 
warrant articles require a yes or no answer; the only multiple-choice articles are personnel. A 
motion can be brought to the deliberative session to amend it. The intent can be changed; the 
subject cannot be changed.     
 
All Board members voted not to recommend the warrant article.  
 
Mr. Trow recommended looking into rewording the yes/no response for the deliberative 
session.  
 
Article 43 – Enforcement of the First Petition Article 
 
Mr. Trow noted if the previous article is valid, it is enforceable. He said he does not 
understand the point of this article. 
 
Lisa Hoekstra said it is to say please listen to the results.  
 
All Board members voted not to recommend the warrant article.  
 
Revisit Tabled Warrant Article 
 
Article 31– Conservation Commission Fund 
 
Ms. Martinez explained the funds have not appeared in the Town's system yet. Mr. Trow 
recommended deferring to the Town Clerk/Tax Collector to resolve this question.  
 
All Board members voted to recommend the warrant article at $10,000.  
 
Summary 
 
Ms. Martinez presented a summary of the budget process and intent, and the next steps.  
 
Chair Wallace thanked Ms. Martinez for the work she and her team put into this budget. She 
said this is the best budget process they have been through.  
 
Chair Wallace closed the public hearing.  
 

 
6. MISCELLANEOUS 

 
Mr. Trow reminded everyone to vote in the federal primary on January 23rd.  
 

7. UPCOMING MEETINGS 
 



 

• Recreation Committee Meeting:   January 9, 2024, 7:00 p.m.  
• Planning Board Meeting:    January 11, 2024, 7:00 p.m.  
• Sunapee Selectboard Meeting:   January 22, 2024, 6:30 p.m. 

 
8. ADJOURNMENT 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 p.m. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Beth Hanggeli 
Recording Secretary 
 
 
 



 

   
 

SUNAPEE SELECTBOARD MEETING AGENDA 

MONDAY, JANUARY 8th, 2024 

6:30PM - TOWN OFFICE MEETING ROOM 

Join us on Zoom: https://us06web.zoom.us/j/86066395397 

 
 
1. CALL SELECTBOARD MEETING TO ORDER 

 
2. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE 

CZC’s 
• Parcel ID: 0114-0051-0000 & 0114-0052-0000, 99/100 Fairway Drive, CM Ponty Trust 
• Parcel ID: 0121-0003-0000, 100 Woodland Road, SP Realty Trust 
• Parcel ID: 0235-0068-0000, 51 Middlebrook Road, Christopher Baker & Vanessa Tran 
• Parcel ID: 0128-0054-0000, 77 Lake Avenue, Michael & Anita Hayes 
• Parcel ID: 0131-0031-0000, Lower Main Street, F E Clark Holdings LLC 
• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt 
• Parcel ID: 0133-0043-0000, 61 Lake Avenue, Sweet Harbor LLC 
• Parcel ID: 0218-0050-0000, 26 Sunapee Heights Court, Dan & Amy Proulx 
• Parcel ID: 0203-0004-0000, 195 Prospect Hill Road, Diane Parsons 
• Parcel ID: 0133-0009-0000, 28 High Street, Austin Willis 
• Parcel ID: 0130-0033-0000, 46 North Road, Marathon Properties LLC 
• Parcel ID: 0231-0031-0000, Pine Ridge Road, Mark Brunelle 

LAND DISTURBANCE 
• Parcel ID: 0106-0047-0000, 750 Jobs Creek Road, William & Catherine Fink 
• Parcel ID: 0126-0010-0000, 158 Garnet Hill Road, James & Rebecca Loree 
• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt 
• Parcel ID: 0128-0037-0000, 56 Garnet Street, Paula & Robert Planer 

DEMO PERMIT 
• Parcel ID: 0127-0015-0000, 169 Lake Avenue, Scott Scanlon & Christopher Hunt 

DRIVEWAY 
• Parcel ID: 0231-0031-0000, Pine Ridge Road, Mark Brunelle 

AFTER THE FACT 
• Parcel ID: 0128-0037-0000, 56 Garnet Street, Paula & Robert Planer 

INTENT TO CUT 
• Parcel ID: 0123-0001-0000, Route 11, Town of Sunapee 
• Parcel ID: 0218-0083-0000, Route 11, Town of Sunapee 

USE OF FACILITIES 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/86066395397


 

   
 

• Sunapee Cove Assisted Living – Use of GM Harbor Parking - Dec 14th (4PM – 6PM) 
• Toys for Tots-Town of Sunapee Safety Services Parking Lot - Dec 16th (8PM – 8PM) 
• Funeral Reception – Safety Services Building – January 6th (9AM – 5PM) 

 
ASSESSING DEPARTMENT 

• Veterans’ Tax Credit – Mortan & Susan Lynn 
• 2023 Municipal Assessment Data Certificate  

 
CERTIFICATES OF APPOINTMENT  

• Van Webb, Conservation Committee 
• Timothy Fleury, Conservation Committee 

 
POLICIES TO SIGN:  

• Ethics  
• Rules & Procedures 
• Investment 
• Right-to-Know Application and Information Request Policy 
 

ENCUMBERANCE APPROVAL REQUESTS 

• Recreation:  $24,000  
• TC/TC:  $10,000 
• Highway:  $16,650 Guard Rails, $23,000 Garage Doors 

 

 
3. APPOINTMENTS 

 
7:00 PM Bond Hearing 

• To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $1,050,000 for design, engineering, 
permitting, construction, and installation of new water mains at five Route 11 
crossings and on Lower Main Street, High Street, Central Street and Route 103B. 

 
7:05 PM Bond Hearing 

• To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $100,000 for the preparation and revisions 
of a Watershed Management Plan for the Perkins Pond Watershed that will qualify 
the Town for federal and state funds. 

 
7:15 PM BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING 

• Public hearing pursuant to RSA 32:5, I; 40:13, IIa (a) for the purpose of reviewing the 
proposed operating budget as well as any petitioned or governing body warrant 
articles. 

 

 
MISCELLANEOUS UPDATES 

• County Tax Bill Delivered; no TAN required 



 

   
 

• Legal Update 
o Bradley M. Weiss, et al V Town of Sunapee - December 26, 2023 @ 9:00 AM  
o Bradley M. Weiss, et al V Town of Sunapee - February 26, 2023 @ 1:00 PM 
o Bradley M. Weiss, et al V Town of Sunapee –  

 
Court Order Summary:  

The Court held a hearing on the motion on December 26, 2023. Upon consideration 
of the parties’ arguments at the hearing and in the pleadings, the exhibits presented 
at the hearing, and the relevant law, the Court GRANTS the Plaintiffs’ motion only to 
the extent that it will consider a transcript of the ZBA’s open meetings on the matter 
and the videorecording of those hearings provided at the motion hearing. See Ex. 1 
(Links to ZBA Video Streams). In all other respects the Plaintiffs’ motion is DENIED. 

 

UPCOMING MEETINGS 

• Recreation Committee Meeting:   January 9, 2024 7:00 PM 
• Planning Board Meeting:    January 11, 2024 7:00 PM 
• Sunapee Selectboard Meeting:  January 22, 2024 6:30 PM 

 
 

 
 





TOWN OF SUNAPEE 

PUBLIC HEARING NOTICE BOND AND BUDGET 
NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARINGS MONDAY JANUARY 8, 2024 

SUNAPEE TOWN OFFICES MEETING ROOM 

The Town of Sunapee Selectboard will hold a public hearing pursuant to RSA 33:8-a on the 
following: 

7:00 P.M. BOND HEARING 
To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $1,050,000 for design, engineering, permitting, 
construction and installation of new water mains at five Route 11 crossings and on Lower 
Main Street, High Street, Central Street and Route 103B.  

7:05 P.M. BOND HEARING 
To raise and appropriate the sum of up to $100,000 for the preparation and revisions of a 
Watershed Management Plan for the Perkins Pond Watershed that will qualify the Town for 
federal and state funds. 

The Town of Sunapee Selectboard will hold a public hearing pursuant to RSA 32:5 and RSA 
40:13 on the following: 

7:15 P.M. BUDGET HEARING 
TOWN OF SUNAPEE 2024 BUDGET 

The Sunapee Selectboard will be holding a public hearing pursuant to RSA 32:5, I; 40:13, II-
a (a) for the purpose of reviewing the proposed operating budget as well as any petitioned or 
governing body warrant articles. 











Water Main Replacement Warrant Article 2024

Are you in favor of the Town raising and appropriating the sum of up to $1,050,000 (gross budget) for the engineering, permitting, construction and 
installation of new water mains at five Route 11 crossings and on Lower Main Street, and for the design, engineering and permitting to replace water mains 
on High Street, Central Street and Route 103B (collectively, “the Project”), and to authorize the issuance of not more than $1,050,000 of bonds or notes in 
accordance with RSA 33, the Municipal Finance Act; to authorize the Sunapee Board of Selectmen to issue and negotiate said bonds or notes and to fix the 
date, maturities, denominations, interest rate and other details of said bonds or notes as shall be in the best interest of the Town, to authorize the Sunapee 
Board of Selectmen to apply for, accept and expend any federal, state or private funds that are available in respect of the Project, including but not limited 
to the 
State Revolving Fund pursuant to RSA 486:14, to reduce the amount that must be bonded or to pay debt service on such bonds or notes? 



Water Main Replacement Work Completed 2023
Design is completed for the five Route 11 Water Main Crossings and the Water Main 
Replacement for Lower Main Street. The construction phase of this project should be 
going to bid in the near future. Thank you to the Sunapee Selectboard for allocating 
some of the Local Fiscal Recovery Funds from ARPA to this important infrastructure 
improvement project!

2024 Water Main Replacement Construction Work Proposed to Commence

Commence construction phase of the Route 11 water main crossings and 
replacement of the Lower Main Street water line and secure additional funding to 
complete this construction as well as the design engineering of water main 
replacements on Route 103B, Central & High Street.



WATER MAIN REPLACMENT PROJECT
Approved in 
2023

Engineers Cost 
Estimates

2024 Warrant 
Article

State Loans 1,799,400 Lower Main St 
Route 11 
Crossings

3,011,865 1,050,000

Grant Funds 348,600 Central St     
High St & 103B 
Design

185,000

Total 2,148,000 3,196,865 1,050,000



Perkins Pond Protective Association

Seeking Select Board recommendation for 2024 
town warrant to fund Watershed Management 
Plan

The mission of the Perkins Pond Protective 
Association is to actively monitor, protect, 
and enhance the viability of Perkins Pond 
and its watershed. This will be 
implemented through:
- Collaboration with local, state and federal 
organizations
- Providing educational resources
- Encouraging a sense of community

Officers:
Tracey Cole, scientific advisor
Suzanne Graves, president
Sheila Lewis. secretary
Patty McGoldrick, member at large
Dundee Nestler, vice president
Gil Watkins, treasurer



Perkins Pond and the Watershed

• 157 acre ‘Great Lake’ located wholly within Sunapee; 
670 acre watershed

• State of New Hampshire Boat Ramp

• Used extensively by members of the Town of Sunapee 
for recreational purposes:  Boating, Swimming, Fishing, 
Snow Mobiles, Ice Fishing, Cross Country Skiing, etc. 

• Part of Connecticut River basin;  separate from Lake 
Sunapee Watershed

• Approximately 100 full time residents within the 
watershed; 175 property owners

• Had our first loon chick this year, ‘Perky; observed two 
bald eagles (at the same time)



• Depth of the lake was 15 feet in 1939; now it is 9.5 
feet (DES)

• We also have purchased a sonar device that 
confirms this approximate depth

• Over 85 years it has decreased about 5 feet
• That’s about ¾ inch per year
• Over the next 30 years we will lose about 2 feet

• Phosphorous readings remain stubbornly high, 
resulting in fertile weed growing conditions.  Cycle of 
plant growth, followed by decay causes silt at the 
bottom

Key actions to stop continuing degradation:  
• Stop plant life from depositing silt at the bottom
• Stop road debris from coming into the lake

All data is an estimate.  There is no exact measurement.



Storm Water Run Off

• Storm water run off deposits both phosphorous and road debris 
into the lake

• Significant runoff from BOTH ends of Perkins Pond Road

• Road Debris bars have been 

created at Boat Launch (it’s

almost not navigable) and 

tributary inflows

• Increasing storm water run 

off events Snow mobile Trail

Boat Launch



2022 Boat Launch Filled with 
Road Debris



CWSRF Watershed Management Plan Pre-Approval
• Science-based identification of environmental challenges 
with the watershed, sources, causes, and possible solutions 

• We have been identified as one of a few to receive pre-
approval to submit a proposal for a ‘loan’ from the CWSRF

• The state ‘loans’ the town up to 100K to fund the 
development of a Watershed Management Plan

• The town pays 2% interest per year on the loan (we 
expect the study to take 1 year)

• PPPA will fundraise to cover the interest cost

• When the Watershed Management Plan is complete, the 
state ‘forgives’ the loan

• Opens the door for further grants for the town to 
remedy (road settling pond and culvert improvements, 
etc.) 



Town Warrant Language

Are you in favor of the Town raising and appropriating the sum of up to $100,000 (gross 
budget) for the preparation and revisions of a Watershed Management Plan for the Perkins 
Pond Watershed that will qualify the Town for federal and state funds (“the Project”); and to 
authorize $100,000 of such sum to be raised by the issuance of serial bonds and notes 
under and in compliance with the provisions of the Municipal Finance Act (NH RSA 33:1 et. 
seq., as amended); to authorize the Select Board to issue and negotiate such bonds or 
notes to determine the date, maturities, interest rate, and other details of such bonds or 
notes as shall be in the best interest of the Town; to authorize the Select Board to apply for, 
accept, and expend any federal, state, or private funds that may become available in 
respect of the Project, including but not limited to the State Revolving Fund pursuant to RSA 
486:14 established for this purpose, to reduce the amount that must be bonded or to pay 
debt service on such bonds or notes; and further to raise and appropriate, by donation, the 
amount of $2,000 for the initial debt service payment due in the upcoming fiscal year. It is 
anticipated that the Town will receive up to $100,000 in principal forgiveness, with minimal 
or no impact on the tax rate except for the interest on the bond. The Board of Selectmen 
recommend this appropriation. (3/5 Ballot vote required)



Fiscal Year 2024
Budget Public 

Hearing

7:15 PM
January 8, 2024

1

OUTDATED



Purpose 

2

 Demonstrate how the Town of Sunapee’s Municipal 
team has designed the Fiscal Year 2024 budget to strike 
a balance between keeping tax increases low and 
providing enhanced resident-centered services.

 Demonstrate how, under the guidance and direction of 
the Town of Sunapee Selectboard, we have brought the 
Fund Balance into equilibrium.

 Highlight how the team is introducing course 
corrections that will better place isolate us from 
dramatic shifts in our tax rate while strengthening our 
processes and improving services.OUTDATED



Agenda

3

Municipal Budget Process
What Makes Up Our Tax Rate
Fiscal Year 2024 Budget Municipal Proposal
Estimated Fund Balance
Estimated Tax Impact
Proposed Warrant Articles
Summary
Discussion
Next Steps

OUTDATED



Executive 
Summary

4

 Proposed operating budget of $7,852,338 is a 6.9% 
increase over the prior year's budget.

 Proposed operating budget of $7,852,338 is a 
7.26% increase over the default budget.

 Proposed warrant articles total $2,992,150, which 
includes $564,250 of recurring additions to the capital 
reserve funds, $258,000 to a new reserves/programs, 
and the balance having a revenue offset.

 If both the operating budget and all warrant articles 
are approved at Town meeting, we estimate a .29 cent 
increase in the municipal tax rate. OUTDATED



5

Rules and Regulations 
Governing the Municipal 
Budget Process

OUTDATED



Municipal Budget 
Rules

 Notice of the Selectboard hosting the Budget Public Hearing must be 
given at least seven days in advance.

 All purposes and amounts must be either discussed or disclosed at 
the Budget Public Hearing.

 The budget to be sent forward to the ballot can only be finalized by the 
Selectboard at the conclusion of public testimony.

 After the Budget Public Hearing, no new purpose or amount can be 
added to the proposed budget unless that purpose or amount was 
“discussed or disclosed” at the hearing, or unless a further hearing is 
held.

6

OUTDATED



 An operating budget is total appropriations excluding special and 
separate warrant articles.

 State law requires all appropriations to be stated on a “gross basis”.
o All anticipated revenue from all sources, not just tax money, must 

be shown as offsetting revenues.
o Expenditures presented without deductions of assets.

 RSA 32 requires the budget to include comparative columns showing 
the prior year’s appropriations and the prior year’s expenditures.
o DRA forms contain the information for the comparative columns.

 A listing of all separate warrant articles must be disclosed.

7

Municipal Budget 
Rules

OUTDATED



 Separate warrant articles are not included in the operating budget 
article.

 “Raise and appropriate” is a required clause.

 Special warrant articles require a notation of whether they are 
recommended by the governing body (the Selectboard).

 Five Types of Special Warrant Articles
1. Petitioned warrant articles;
2. Articles calling for issuing bonds or notes;
3. Appropriations into or out of separate funds, such as capital 

reserves or trust funds;
4. Any other separate articles designated and labeled by the 

governing body as “special,” “nonlapsing”, or “nontransferable;” 
and

5. An appropriation of an amount for a capital project. 

8

Municipal Budget 
Rules

OUTDATED



 In SB 2 communities, a default budget must accompany an operating 
budget and be disclosed at the Budget Public Hearing.

 The default budget is last year's budget with some adjustments:
• Increased by Debt Service, contracts, or other obligations 

previously incurred or mandated by law.
• Reduced by one-time expenditures contained in last 

year’s operating budget.

9

Municipal Budget 
Rules

OUTDATED



10

 The law requires a disclosure of fund balance in the town 
report or posted at the annual meeting. 

 Fund Balance is defined as “an account on the town’s 
balance sheet, accounting for lapsed appropriations, assets, 
and liabilities; may be retained, used to reduce the tax rate, 
or appropriated by the legislative body.”

 According to the 2012 Town of Sunapee’s Fund Balance 
Policy, the Town of Sunapee will strive to maintain an 
unassigned fund balance in its General Fund equal to 5 – 
17% of the total appropriations of the community.

 

Municipal Budget 
Rules

OUTDATED



11

What Makes Up Our Tax Rate

OUTDATED



Municipal
22.90%

School (SWEPT)
12.60%

School (Local)
44.50%

County
20.00%

Average Tax Rate Apportionment
(2018-2023)

Municipal
School - State of NH (SWEPT Tax)
School - Local
County

What Makes Up Our Tax Rate?

12

OUTDATED



$0.00

$2.00

$4.00

$6.00

$8.00

$10.00

$12.00

$14.00

$16.00

FYE 2017 FYE 2018 FYE 2019 FYE 2020 FYE 2021 FYE 2022 FYE 2023 FYE 2024
Estimated

$3.32 $3.49 $3.58 $3.21 $3.18 $3.35 
$2.15 2.44

$2.28 $2.25 $2.12 $1.89 $1.86 $1.24 

$1.13 $1.22

$6.72 $6.88 $7.10 
$6.10 $6.00 $6.51 

$4.21 $4.19

$3.05 $2.95 $3.09 

$2.64 $2.59 $2.89 

$2.19 $2.36

County

Schools - Local

Schools - State of NH (SWEPT)

Municipal

Sunapee's Tax Rate Over Time

$15.37 $15.57 $15.89 $13.84 $13.63 $13.99 $9.68 $10.22

13

Total Tax Rate 

4

OUTDATED
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Fiscal Year 2024
Proposed Budget 

OUTDATED



What Will This 
Municipal Budget 

Accomplish?

Ensures current levels of service are maintained

Attempts to keep pace with increases in:

•Health Insurance 19.6%
•Commodities
•Utilities
•Software Programs with Revenue Offsets

15

OUTDATED



Policy and Personnel Changes

16

Increase Police Department On-Call Pay from $50.00 per shift to $75.00 per shift

Increase Highway Department, Water and Sewer Department  On-Call Pay from $100 per week to $150 per week

Gardner’s Club and Sunapee Seniors Funding Approach

Organizational Management Changes in Planning and Zoning

Continued Growth of Buildings and Grounds to include Recreation Spaces

Compensation Study

More Rigorous Performance Evaluation Process

OUTDATED



Fund 2023 Voted 
Appropriated 2024 Fund Proposed % Change

General Fund $7,345,054.30 $7,852,338.28 6.91%

Hydro $227,683.13 $273,481.75 20.1%

Water / Sewer $1,972,325.83 $1,990,893.73 0.94%

Warrant Articles / 
Bonds $2,848,300.04 $2,992,150.00 5.05%

TOTAL $12,393,363.30 $13,108,863.76 5.77%

Total Municipal Appropriations

17

Topline: FY 2024 Budget Proposal

OUTDATED



Fund 2024 Default 
Budget 2024 Proposed % Difference

General Fund $7,320,694.12 $7,852,338.28 7.26%

Hydro Fund $227,683.00 $273,481.75 20.12%

Water/Sewer 
Department $1,972,325.83 $1,990,893.73 .94%

Total $9,520,702.95 $10,116,713.76 6.26%

DEFAULT BUDGET

18

OUTDATED
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Fiscal Year 2024
Proposed Warrant Articles

OUTDATED
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22.5% 23.2% 23. 3% 24% 22.2% 22.5%

44% 44%

46.5%

43.5% 43.3%

19.1% 19% 20.7%

22.6%
22.5%

WARRANT ARTICLES

2024 WARRANT ARTICLES

2024 proposed Warrant Articles in the amount of $2,992,150 would raise $822,250 in new tax dollars, 
$2,169,900 have revenue offset.

APPROPRIATION HISTORY

• 2023 Warrant Articles raised $361,500
• 2022 Warrant Articles raised $445,000
• 2021 Warrant Articles raised $500,000OUTDATED



22

Fund Balance Estimates

OUTDATED



Fund Balance Estimate – FYE 2024

Range of Target Unassigned Fund Balance 5% 7% 9% 11% 13% 15% 17%

Total Appropriations:   
$24,788,459.17

$  1,239,422.96 $1,735,192.14 $  2,230,961.33 $  2,726,730.51 $  3,222,499.69 $  3, 718,268.88 $  4, 214,038.06

Available Fund Balance to Reduce Taxes $  674,504.04 $ 178,734.86 $  (317,034.33) $  (812,803.51) $  (1,308,572.69) $ (1,804,341.88) $ (2, 300,111.06)

Estimated Total Fund Balance: $ 1,913,927 MS-535 ( $850,000 deducted)

7.7% Fund Balance Retention

$ 400,000 Estimated Increase (Decrease)

$ 2,313,927 Estimated Total

9.3% Fund Balance Retention 

23

OUTDATED
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Estimated Tax Impact

OUTDATED
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FY2024 Estimated Tax Effort (Town)
FY23 FY24

Total Appropriation $   12,393,363.00 $13,108,863.76

Net Revenues (Not Including 
Fund Balance) $   (6,512,037.00) $   (6,967,879.59)

Fund Balance Voted Surplus $   (3,800.00) $   (24,900.00)

Fund Balance to Reduce 
Taxes $   (850,000.00) $   (400,000.00)

War Service Credits $   75,000.00 $   85,000.00 

Special Adjustment -

Actual Overlay Used $   45,819.00 $   45,819.00 

Net Required Local Tax Effort $ 5,148,345.00 $ 5,846,903.17

OUTDATED
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FY2024 Estimated Tax Effort (Town, Education, County)

Appropriations Amount Valuation Tax Rate

Municipality Appropriation $ 5,846,903.17 $ 2,396,653,812 $ 2.44

Local School Appropriation $ 10,049,253.00 $ 2,396,653,812 $   4.19 

State School Appropriation-
SWEPT

$   3,229,674.00 $   2,647,273,756 $   1.22 

County Appropriation $   5,662,629.00 $   2,396,653,812 $   2.36 

Total Appropriations $   24,788,459.17 $  10.22 OUTDATED



28

Fiscal Year 2024
Proposed Warrant Articles 

OUTDATED
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REOCCURING ARTICLE 

Shall the Town raise and appropriate, as an operating budget, not including 
appropriations by special warrant articles, nor other appropriations voted 
separately, the amounts as set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as 
amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein totaling 
$10,116,713.76?  Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be 
$9,520,702.95, which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments required 
by the previous action of the Town of Sunapee or by law; or the governing body may 
hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the 
issue of a revised operating budget only. The Selectboard does recommend this 
appropriation.

OUTDATED



30

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $120,750.00 to be added to 
the Fire Apparatus and Equipment Capital Reserve Fund previously 
established? (There is currently $721,332.94 in said reserve fund.)  The 
Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED
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REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $141,750.00 to be added to 
the Highway and Transfer Station Equipment Capital Reserve Fund 
previously established?  (There is currently $174,097.00 in said reserve 
fund.)  The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



32

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $26,250.00 to be added 
to the Used Highway Equipment Capital Reserve Fund?  (There is 
currently $43,478.82 in said reserve fund.)  The Selectboard X 
recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



33

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $50,000 to be added to the 
Town Buildings Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund previously established? 
(There is currently $132,233.61 in said reserve fund.)  The Selectboard 
does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



34

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $105,000.00 to be added to 
the Town Road Bridges Capital Reserve Fund previously established? (There 
is currently $164,616.52 in said reserve fund.)  The Selectboard does 
recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



36

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $52,500.00 to be added to 
the Highway Garage Infrastructure Improvements Capital Reserve Fund 
previously established? (There is currently $101,466.16 in said reserve 
fund.)  The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



37

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $8,000 to be placed in the 
Milfoil Control Non-Capital Reserve Fund previously established? (There is 
currently $10,923.23 in said reserve fund.)  The Selectboard does 
recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



38

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $4,200.00 to be added to 
the Cemetery Expendable Trust Fund previously established for the general 
maintenance and care of burial lots of the Cemeteries, and to authorize the 
transfer of said sum from the December 31, 2023, Unassigned Fund 
Balance? (There is currently $75,193.84 in said trust fund.)  The 
Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



39

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $10,000 to be placed in the 
Conservation Commission Fund previously established, to be used for 
conservation purposes in accordance with RSA 36-A? (There is currently 
$239,189.13 in said fund.)  The Selectboard X recommend this 
appropriation. OUTDATED



40

REOCCURING ARTICLE #

Article X: Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of up to $50,000.00 
to be placed in the Veteran’s Field Capital Reserve Fund previously 
established? (There is currently $69,170.59 in said reserve fund.)  The 
Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



41

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $420,000 from a gift 
intended to support the expansion of the Sunapee Fire Department to full-
time coverage (One Full-Time Fire Chief, One Full-Time 24-hour, 365 days a 
year houseperson, and One 24-hour, 365 days a year per diem position)?

If approved, these positions may remain as part of the operating and default 
budgets after the termination of the above fund distribution and will have an 
impact on taxes. The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



42

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

To see if the Town will vote to establish Town Dock and Boat Launch Repair 
and Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund under the provisions of RSA 35:1 for 
the purpose of repairing and maintaining the Town’s docks and boat 
launches and to raise and appropriate the sum of $200,000 to be placed in 
this fund; further to name the Selectboard as agents to expend from the 
fund. The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



43

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Are you in favor of the Town raising and appropriating the sum of up to $100,000 (gross budget) for the 
preparation and revisions of a Watershed Management Plan for the Perkins Pond Watershed that will 
qualify the Town for federal and state funds (“the Project”); and to authorize $100,000 of such sum to 
be raised by the issuance of serial bonds and notes under and in compliance with the provisions of 
the Municipal Finance Act (NH RSA 33:1 et. seq., as amended); to authorize the Select Board to issue 
and negotiate such bonds or notes to determine the date, maturities, interest rate, and other details 
of such bonds or notes as shall be in the best interest of the Town; to authorize the Select Board to 
apply for, accept, and expend any federal, state, or private funds that may become available in 
respect of the Project, including but not limited to the State Revolving Fund pursuant to RSA 486:14 
established for this purpose, to reduce the amount that must be bonded or to pay debt service on 
such bonds or notes; and further to raise and appropriate the amount of $2,000 for the initial debt 
service payment due in the upcoming fiscal year. It is anticipated that the Town will receive up to 
$100,000 in principal forgiveness, with minimal or no impact on the tax rate. The Board of Selectmen 
X recommend this appropriation. (3/5 Ballot vote required)

OUTDATED



44

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of up to $58,000 to make the 
current part-time Recreation Director a full-time fully benefited position?

The current budgeted hours provide 34 hours a week. This will bring the 
position to 40 hours a week. This sum covers 9 months of wages and 
benefits. If approved, it is intended that this funding will remain as part of 
the operating and default budget for the future. The Selectboard 
does  recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



45

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $250,000 to construct a 
garage for the Freightliner truck at the wastewater treatment plant, by 
authorizing the withdrawal of $250,000 from the Sewer Capital 
Improvement Fund in accordance with the official established purpose of 
this fund. The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



46

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $125,000 to purchase and 
equip a new dump truck for the Water &  Sewer Department;  authorize the 
withdrawal of up to $125,000 from Water & Sewer Replacement 
Funds established for this purpose, authorize the sale of trade-in of the 
existing dump truck, and authorize the use of said trade-in or sale to reduce 
the amount withdrawn from said fund? The Selectboard does 
recommend this appropriation.OUTDATED



47

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Are you in favor of the Town raising and appropriating the sum of up to $1,050,000 (gross budget) 
for the engineering, permitting, construction and installation of new water mains at five Route 
11 crossings and on Lower Main Street, and for the design, engineering and permitting to 
replace water mains on High Street, Central Street and Route 103B (collectively, “the Project”), 
and to authorize the issuance of not more than $1,050,000 of bonds or notes in accordance 
with RSA 33, the Municipal Finance Act; to authorize the Sunapee Board of Selectmen to issue 
and negotiate said bonds or notes and to fix the date, maturities, denominations, interest rate 
and other details of said bonds or notes as shall be in the best interest of the Town, to authorize 
the Sunapee Board of Selectmen to apply for, accept and expend any federal, state or private 
funds that are available in respect of the Project, including but not limited to the State Revolving 
Fund pursuant to RSA 486:14, to reduce the amount that must be bonded or to pay debt service 
on such bonds or notes? The Board of Selectmen X this Article (3/5 Ballot Vote Required).

OUTDATED



48

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $20,700.00 received from 
FEMA reimbursing the Town for damages incurred during the 2021 Flood 
Event. Moneys will be a directed to Town road Bridges Capital Reserve, from 
the December 31, 2023, unrestricted fund balance, to fund for future bridge 
repairs.  The Selectboard does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



49

NEW INITIATIVE ARTICLE #

Contingent upon the passing of Article [X] - to raise and appropriate the sum 
of $141,750.00 for the Highway and Transfer Station Equipment Capital 
Reserve Fund -

Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of $200,000 to purchase and 
equip a new roll-off truck for the Transfer Station, authorize the withdrawal of 
up to $200,000 from the Highway and Transfer Station Capital Reserve Fund 
(There is currently $174,097.00 in said reserve fund), authorize the sale of 
trade-in of the existing roll-off truck, and authorize the use of said trade-in or 
sale to reduce the amount withdrawn from said fund? The Selectboard 
does recommend this appropriation.

OUTDATED



50

NON-MONETARY ARTICLE #

Shall the Town vote to clarify language from the 2018 Town approved Public Safety Revolving 
Fund making it known that the fund is for use by Police, Fire, and Highway in connection with 
special events, special details, pistol permit feeds, ambulance services, fire services, highway 
construction projects, and other public safety related projects in accordance with RSA 31:95-
h?.

Such funds may be expended for the payment of expenses and activities and services 
supported for the purposes for which the fund was created.  Revolving money may accumulate 
from year to year and is not considered part of the Town’s general surplus.  All moneys in these 
revolving funds must be in the custody of the Town Treasurer, who shall pay out from the fund 
only upon orders of the governing body.  No further approval of the legislative body is required 
for the use of the funds. The Selectboard does recommend this article per the 2021 and 
2022 Audit Recommendations.

OUTDATED



51

NON-MONETARY ARTICLE #

Shall the Town adopt the provisions of RSA 31:95c to restrict moneys secured 
through drug forfeitures by the Sunapee Police Department to expenditures for the 
purpose equipping of police cruisers and procuring police equipment? Such 
revenues and expenditures shall be accounted for in a special revenue fund to be 
knowns as the Drug Forfeitures Special Revenue Fund , separate from the general 
fund. Any surplus in said fund shall not be deemed part of the general fund 
accumulated surplus and shall be expended only after approval is provided by the 
Selectboard for the specific purpose related to the fund or source of revenue. 
(Majority ballot vote required) The Selectboard does recommend this article 
per the 2021 and 2022 Audit recommendations.

OUTDATED



52

NON-MONETARY ARTICLE #

Shall the Town of Sunapee adopt a system for the administrative 
enforcement of violations of any municipal code, ordinance, bylaw, or 
regulation, and for the collection of penalties, to be used prior to the service 
of a formal summons and complaint, as permitted in RSA 31:39-C? The 
Selectboard does recommend this article.OUTDATED



53

NON-MONETARY ARTICLE #

Shall the Town adopt RSA 41:11-a, III to authorize the Selectboard to rent or 
lease municipal property for a term of up to 5 years without further vote or 
ratification of the town. Once adopted, this authority shall remain in effect 
until specifically rescinded by the legislative body at any duly warned 
meeting provided that the term of any lease entered into prior to the 
rescission shall remain in effect. The Selectboard does  recommend this 
article. OUTDATED



54

PETITION WARRANT ARTICLE #

Shall the Town vote to adopt how the voters want to have their votes 
counted after each election. (select one)

*  Paper Ballot – Dominion, closed source tabulating machine
*  Paper Ballot-VotingWorks, open source tabulating machine
*  Paper Ballot – Hand counted with verified count.

 (This will not impact property taxes) 

The Selectboard does not recommend this article.OUTDATED



55

PETITION WARRANT ARTICLE #

Shall the Town vote to adopt Petitioned Warrant Article 1 results, for either 
the VotingWorks tabulator or a Hand counting of the ballots, the Town 
government will Respect and adhere to the decision of the voters and 
purchase the VotingWorks tabulating machine if that was the decision of 
the voters or create procedures for hand counting of the voters ballots with 
verification, if that is what the decision of the voters. (Select Yes or No).

   (This will not impact property taxes) 

The Selectboard does not recommend this article.
OUTDATED



Summary 

56

The Town of Sunapee’s Municipal team has designed the Fiscal 
Year 2024 budget to strike a balance between keeping tax 
increases low and providing enhanced resident-centered 
services.

Responsibly introduced long-overdue course correction measures 
improving the health of our capital reserve plans.

Integrated strategies that seek to maintain the levels of service 
residents are accustomed to while wrestling with wildly expensive 
commodities and a rapidly changing labor market.

Invest in our team through the creation of a more robust approach 
to compensation and evaluation.

OUTDATED



57

Questions and Discussion 

OUTDATED



58

Next Steps 

OUTDATED



Warrant 
Article One

Election of Town Officers

Filing period is January 24, 2024-
February 2, 2024

59

OUTDATED



Deliberative 
Session

Town 
Meeting

60

WHEN?

WHERE?

WHY? 

Tuesday, February 6, 2024, 7:00PM

Sunapee Middle-High School Gymnasium

To discuss and to amend (if deemed appropriate) warrant 
articles (except election and zoning)

Voting by Ballot, Tuesday, March 12, 2024, at the Sherburne 
Gymnasium from 8:00AM to 7:00PMOUTDATED
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23 Edgemont Road. 

January 6th, 2024

Town of Sunapee Municipal /Sunapee Fire Department Association

Shannon Martinez, Town Manager

(603) 763-2212 ext. 1010

Funeral Service for Gordon Ramspott

5 PM2 PM

Town Manager
Highlight
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1/2/24, 10:59 AM Mail - Town Manager - Outlook

https://outlook.office.com/mail/inbox/id/AQMkADM2NDk3M2UyLTljMmEtNGI4YS05YWUyLTczNjhkNDljMWM5ZABGAAAD2xNlrktaP0qb1eFBXiMlNAc… 1/3

RE: [EXTERNAL]Re: Use of Facilities - Ramspott

John H. Galloway <firechief@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Tue 1/2/2024 9:53 AM
To:​Steve Bourque <recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us>;​Neil Cobb <e.neill.cobb@sunapeepd.com>;​Emily Wrenn
<emily@town.sunapee.nh.us>​
Cc:​Michael Martell <MichaelM@town.sunapee.nh.us>;​Joshua Wrobleski <jwrobleski@town.sunapee.nh.us>;​Town Manager
<manager@town.sunapee.nh.us>​

Good morning
 
The reception for Gordon will be in the apparatus bays only, this will be catered from Appleseed.  There will
probably be more than 50 people coming and going, but not sure about how many at any given point.
 
We will have Engine 2 ( the engine Gordon was on) will be dressed at the funeral service this should not be In the
roadway at all as far as I understand.
 
My goal is to keep a few parking spots of the side of the building (lumber yard side) for fire members if there is a
call.
 
Let me know if you have any other concerns.
 
Chief
 
From: Steve Bourque <recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Sent: Tuesday, January 2, 2024 9:33 AM
To: Neil Cobb <e.neill.cobb@sunapeepd.com>; Emily Wrenn <emily@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Cc: John H. Galloway <firechief@town.sunapee.nh.us>; Michael Martell <MichaelM@town.sunapee.nh.us>;
Joshua Wrobleski <jwrobleski@town.sunapee.nh.us>; Town Manager <manager@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Subject: Re: [EXTERNAL]Re: Use of Facilities - Ramspott
 
I have postponed the scheduled basketball game that was to be at 1:15pm.  I am working on moving up
the noon game to be at 10:45am to try and help with parking for these services.
 
Steve
 

Steve Bourque

Recreation Coordinator

23 Edgemont Rd, Sunapee, NH 03782

Office Phone: 603-843-7613

Email: recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us

https://www.town.sunapee.nh.us/

 

From: E.Neill Cobb <e.neill.cobb@sunapeepd.com>
Sent: Wednesday, December 27, 2023 10:28 AM

mailto:recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us
https://www.town.sunapee.nh.us/
mailto:e.neill.cobb@sunapeepd.com


1/2/24, 10:59 AM Mail - Town Manager - Outlook

https://outlook.office.com/mail/inbox/id/AQMkADM2NDk3M2UyLTljMmEtNGI4YS05YWUyLTczNjhkNDljMWM5ZABGAAAD2xNlrktaP0qb1eFBXiMlNAc… 2/3

To: Emily Wrenn <emily@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Cc: John H. Galloway <firechief@town.sunapee.nh.us>; Michael Martell <MichaelM@town.sunapee.nh.us>;
Joshua Wrobleski <jwrobleski@town.sunapee.nh.us>; Steve Bourque <recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us>; Town
Manager <manager@town.sunapee.nh.us>
Subject: [EXTERNAL]Re: Use of Facilities - Ramspott
 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open
attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Hello,
 
Is this just for the training room or does it include the kitchen or other parts of the building? 
 
Are we all set to open up and close or can we help with that?  
 
50 seems like a low estimate considering the admiration of Gordon. Should that number be more and what if the
capacity of the training room is exceeded?  Use the apparatus bays or upstairs?
 
Is there anything else we need to plan for?  I'm guessing the gym parking lot may be full with basketball.  Will
there be fire truck staged/parked at the service which might impact traffic?
 
Please let me know the plans of the fire dept and Town and how the PD can help.
 
Best,
 
E. Neill Cobb
Chief of Police
Sunapee Police Department
9 Sargent Road
Sunapee, NH 03782
(603) 763-5555
 
 
On Tue, Dec 26, 2023 at 4:45 PM Emily Wrenn <emily@town.sunapee.nh.us> wrote:

Hello, all!
 
I hope everyone had a lovely holiday. Attached is a Use of Facilities form for Gordon Ramspott's
funeral reception at the SSB on January 4th, which will be on the Jan 8 Selectboard agenda. Please
swing by and sign it as soon as you are able. 
 
 
Best, 
Emily
 
 
Confidentiality Notice: Privacy should not be assumed with emails associated with town business. Certain
emails are public documents and may be subject to disclosure. This electronic message, and any attachments,
may contain information that is confidential and/or legally privileged in accordance with NH RSA 91-A and other
applicable laws or regulations. This email message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the
intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and/or privileged information. Any unauthorized review,
use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender by
reply email and destroy/delete all copies of the original message.

mailto:emily@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:firechief@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:MichaelM@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:jwrobleski@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:recreation@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:manager@town.sunapee.nh.us
mailto:emily@town.sunapee.nh.us


Cleanscapes Landscaping
PO Box 122
Georges Mills, NH  03751

(603) 414-1034
email@cleanscapeslandscaping.com
http://cleanscapeslandscaping.com

Estimate  1579

ADDRESS

Town of Sunapee (Steve 
Bourque) DATE

11/30/2023
TOTAL

$24,000.00

EXPIRATION 
DATE

11/30/2024

DATE ACTIVITY AMOUNT

11/30/2023 Services
Veterans Field Project - Resurface 
Updated Infield with Fresh Infield Clay-
Mix;  Reduce Excess Infield Space by 
Removal of Old Clay as Needed and 
Resurface area with Proper Amount of 
Loam/Seed/Hay to bring upto Proper 
Grade; Repair Field and Surrounding 
Area from Damage Due to the Project 
with Loam/Seed/Hay as Needed

24,000.00

TOTAL $24,000.00

THANK YOU.

Accepted By Accepted Date
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	Sunapee Selectboard Draft Minutes 1-8-24
	DRAFT 01-08-23_MINUTES_packet_01 30 24
	UoF_Ramspott Service
	Ramspott Approval Emails
	Municipal Data Certificate
	Veterans Tax Credit
	2024 01 08 Budget & Bond Public Hearing EDIT
	ADP9325.tmp
	Water Main Replacement Warrant Article 2024
	Water Main Replacement Work Completed 2023�
	WATER MAIN REPLACMENT PROJECT

	20240108 Select Boardv3.pdf
	Slide 1: Perkins Pond Protective Association  Seeking Select Board recommendation for 2024 town warrant to fund Watershed Management Plan
	Slide 2: Perkins Pond and the Watershed
	Slide 3
	Slide 4: Storm Water Run Off
	Slide 5
	Slide 6: CWSRF Watershed Management Plan Pre-Approval
	Slide 7: Town Warrant Language 

	01_08_2024_budget_presentation_v.3.pdf
	Slide Number 1
	Slide Number 2
	Slide Number 3
	Slide Number 4
	Slide Number 5
	Slide Number 6
	Slide Number 7
	Slide Number 8
	Slide Number 9
	Slide Number 10
	Slide Number 11
	Slide Number 12
	Sunapee's Tax Rate Over Time
	Slide Number 14
	What Will This Municipal Budget Accomplish?
	Policy and Personnel Changes
	Slide Number 17
	Slide Number 18
	Slide Number 19
	Slide Number 20
	WARRANT ARTICLES
	Slide Number 22
	Fund Balance Estimate – FYE 2024
	Slide Number 24
	Slide Number 25
	Slide Number 27
	Slide Number 28
	Slide Number 29
	Slide Number 30
	Slide Number 31
	Slide Number 32
	Slide Number 33
	Slide Number 34
	Slide Number 36
	Slide Number 37
	Slide Number 38
	Slide Number 39
	Slide Number 40
	Slide Number 41
	Slide Number 42
	Slide Number 43
	Slide Number 44
	Slide Number 45
	Slide Number 46
	Slide Number 47
	Slide Number 48
	Slide Number 49
	Slide Number 50
	Slide Number 51
	Slide Number 52
	Slide Number 53
	Slide Number 54
	Slide Number 55
	Slide Number 56
	Slide Number 57
	Slide Number 58
	Warrant Article One
	Deliberative Session���Town Meeting


	01_08_2024_budget_presentation_v.3
	Slide Number 1
	Slide Number 2
	Slide Number 3
	Slide Number 4
	Slide Number 5
	Slide Number 6
	Slide Number 7
	Slide Number 8
	Slide Number 9
	Slide Number 10
	Slide Number 11
	Slide Number 12
	Sunapee's Tax Rate Over Time
	Slide Number 14
	What Will This Municipal Budget Accomplish?
	Policy and Personnel Changes
	Slide Number 17
	Slide Number 18
	Slide Number 19
	Slide Number 20
	WARRANT ARTICLES
	Slide Number 22
	Fund Balance Estimate – FYE 2024
	Slide Number 24
	Slide Number 25
	Slide Number 27
	Slide Number 28
	Slide Number 29
	Slide Number 30
	Slide Number 31
	Slide Number 32
	Slide Number 33
	Slide Number 34
	Slide Number 36
	Slide Number 37
	Slide Number 38
	Slide Number 39
	Slide Number 40
	Slide Number 41
	Slide Number 42
	Slide Number 43
	Slide Number 44
	Slide Number 45
	Slide Number 46
	Slide Number 47
	Slide Number 48
	Slide Number 49
	Slide Number 50
	Slide Number 51
	Slide Number 52
	Slide Number 53
	Slide Number 54
	Slide Number 55
	Slide Number 56
	Slide Number 57
	Slide Number 58
	Warrant Article One
	Deliberative Session���Town Meeting




